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Natural Resource Advisory Board

Minutes

February 14, 2005

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, Lezli Rowell, Bill Knittle; Glenn Shields (7:11 pm)

Excused:  John Riehl, traveling in New Zealand!

Distributed:  Shoreline and Intertidal revised draft chapters (by email) from L. Rowell;


Agenda


Copy of Annual Town Report of the Harbormaster, 1989, page 157-8


Copy of Article 12, Special Town Meeting of 11/13/89, to establish Marina 


Enterprise Fund (Annual Town Report, 1989, page 59)


12/22/04 Memo of the Harbormaster to the Town Administrator, regarding 


Marina Fee Increase Request


January 2005 Summary of Assistant Town Administrator, R. Peterson’s activities, 

regarding FEMA grant application to fund wave attenuator, marina 



expansion project



-from D. Franklin


Schedule of WBWS Audubon programs:  3/10/5 Mass. Estuaries Project, 7 pm, 


and 3/17/05 Hatches and East Harbor Tidal Restrictions, 7 pm., 



-from A.Franklin.

The meeting was called to order with a quorum at 7:05 pm.  Minutes of 1/3/05 were moved approved by Bill and seconded by Lezli – approved 3-0.

The Chair reported on correspondences sent on behalf of the NRAB:  thank you letter to Shellfish constable Andy Koch, for his presentation regarding the QPX outbreak, letter to the Town Administrator regarding the Open Space article to place Conservation Restrictions on town property off Old Paine Hollow.

Doug noted receipt of resignation letter from L. Rowell from LCPC service.  The NRAB will continue to try to send an alternating representative to the committee meetings, but felt that the goal of completing the updated Harbor Management Plan would be of valuable assistance to such other committees working on plans.  The Chair similarly noted that the Open Space Committee will begin updating its plan of record, due for completion by Spring, 2006, and would draw on HMP recommendations.

The Chair noted no response on FY ’06 board budget request.

The Chair noted that Open Space intends to put an article before Annual Town Meeting to follow the adoption of the Community Preservation Act, establishing a ‘Community Preservation’ committee of nine members, and proposing to commit CPA generated funds weighted as 50% to Open Space acquisition, 10% Historical preservation and 10% Affordable Housing.

Abby reported that status of the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Project:  the Board of Selectmen agreed to sign the letter prepared by Erik Mitchell, former Assistant Health and Conservation Agent, which agreed to the concept of salt marsh restoration, if not the Herring River project specifically.  This will allow the Gold course to go forward applying for funding to relocate holes.  Status of the Memorandum of Understanding is not known; Health and Conservation Agent, Emily Beebe will be leaving her post by the end of March.  Lezli reported that the Board of Health expects to participate in the interview process to replace the H/C Agent, and that only two of the applications  received for the position will be interviewed.  A time frame for replacing the Agent is not known.

Abby presented the flyer for the Audubon schedule of lectures.

The Chair reported reviewing Article 37, Annual Town Meeting 4/28/03 which amended the General Bylaws in Article III Town Affairs: 

 No Policy of Management Plan for the Town shall be submitted for regional or State certification without (i) the review and approval of the appropriate Town Board or Committee designated by Town Meeting, if any (ii)approval by 2/3 vote at Town Meeting.

It was noted that the process of approval described would apply to any part of the HMP if it is desired to be submitted for State certification, the Local Comprehensive Plan, or a Resource Management Plan to allow new or expanded Chapter 91 licenses, if ever promulgated.  The updating of the HMP is an “internal plan” for local implementation, not necessitating regional or state review.

The Chair reported receiving invite from the Community Forum Chair, Cal Anderson, to organize a Forum presentation on the Marina environmental concerns and the Harbormaster Departments plans to raise fees, generate funds and plan expansions.  The Chair preferred a program moderated by the Forum, with the NRAB attending as an invited agency along with the Harbormaster.  The board agreed to reply to the Forum with its interest to participate in a public discussion, and present draft chapters as posted on the town Website for feedback – but not to organize and orchestrate.

The Chair noted that it has been reported that the fee increases proposed by the Harbormasters Department have been approved by the BOS, and are generating concern among the commercial Marina users about being priced out.  Lezli responded that she did not understand inclusion of pond canoe/kayak rack fees in generating revenues for Marina project since the project list did not include improvements to pond launch ramp, or the racks themselves.  She also felt the fees in the Marina are applied to vessels that have tax levied values, while canoes and kayaks are not excised.  The appreciation from a $10 to a $50, plus 5% annual increase, did not seem appropriate to the un-serviced pond boats.

Glenn questioned the source of this information from Doug and Lezli; she reported that figures are direct from the Harbormasters memo to the TA.

Glenn recalled that when he had been the Harbormaster, there was no way to increase the fees without availability of the channel, except at high tide.  Now that there have been dredging projects performed, he felt that the incremental increases reflect having more of a product.  He felt that fees were still low compared to other harbors.

The Chair considered that the fees were the Harbormaster’s attempt to fund future dredging plans.  Bill considered that if higher fees price some people out, there are others on the waiting list that will be able to pay.

Glenn commented that there are many people who keep boats but don’t use them.  He felt these were the targets that increased rates would see vacate their slips and moorings.  He noted that the “complexion of town has changed as more affluent people have moved here, they can afford the higher fees.  It is the Cape Codders who don’t like to pay more.”

Harbor Management Plan

The Chair asked Lezli to update the board on the draft Shoreline and Intertidal chapters.

Shoreline Land Use

Lezli noted reserving a slot in the text for the recommendations from the Coastal / Pond Access committee, after completion of the Horsely & Whitton inventory of Town Landings.  She felt that the document would be “organic” -- accepting the works and recommendations from other groups as they become available.  She stressed the ACEC designation, to be left intact and not compromised by a Resource Management Plan filing, as the most valuable shoreline and intertidal lands protection feature. She directed the board’s attention to revised recommendation from former draft version of zoning amendment overlay district for ACEC Shoreline lands to revised preference to work out permitting criteria among the regulatory boards for the coastal areas.  She concluded that regulatory “coverage” was generally sufficient even without a distinct way to treat the ACEC Shoreline lands adopted unilaterally by all permitting boards.  

The revised chapter continues to recommend supporting a revised Central District description, which would more accurately define existing growth patters.  She felt that various projects were converging to highlight the necessity of growth controls in this area:  the MEP and potential nitrogen contribution into Duck Creek, the availability of Municipal Water Supply, and the high percentage of properties currently eligible for ‘Special Permit’ class of relief from zoning bylaws.  This focus replaces the 1995 HMP recommendation for a “Historic Seaport” district.  As a substitution, the methods of Historic review process for State-listed Historic Structures, through the Zoning Board of Appeals, Historic Review Board, Historic commission and Cape Cod Commission have been outline into the chapter.  

Acreage for WBWS Audubon holdings are still needed. 

Intertidal Land Use

Revisions to the draft chapter include use of SPAT organization’s web site posting describing oyster culture, and material added due to the QPX outbreak identified in December, 2004.  Lezli noted the review of Area descriptions have been reviewed by the Shellfish Constable, and that Andy had provided her with an Excel file listing the licensed grant holdings and acreages.  She has added these findings into the revised chapter.  

The additional recommendation concerns immediate management of the QPX outbreak.  Lezli suggested using the public health quarantine model, and closing the parasite infected grants with mortalities of 50% or more, for an appropriate fallow period.  She called this a “shot in the dark” not knowing whether the 50% figure would be too low, or what period of time should be recommended for quarantine.  She felt that some action must be taken, as research on the nature of the QPX outbreak indicates that it will be years before the full impact of the infection is revealed.  While she commended clean up efforts to quickly eradicate the harbor of diseased animals, she felt the next step would be to prevent the new planting of parasite-hosting hard-shelled clams into the same soils that may harbor the opportunistic organism; it is not entirely dependent on the parasitic way of life and may persist in the soils or water column.  She felt that preventing a few aquaculturists from “feeding” the outbreak was the only defense for the rest to resist infection.  Much like an outbreak of measles or hepatitis is handled under public health laws with an isolation and quarantine, to keep infection numbers low in the population, the NRAB should advocate for either a local bylaw or a temporary authority under the Shellfish Constable to order infected grant areas to lie fallow.  

The best advice for mortality percentage trigger and duration of quarantine should be solicited from experts.

Options for planting other, unaffected species were discussed.  Oysters are the better of the choices available, but more labor intensive with less market.

Glenn reported that many aquaculturists with out signs of outbreak are very frightened about the potential for epidemic.  

Doug commented that the outbreak strengthened the case to develop a local seed hatchery in Wellfleet Harbor.  Glenn had recommended this ten years ago, but the political climate of the time was not supportive.  He would like to see a hatchery for local service and as an attraction, an educational facility and a method to provide good P.R about the local industry.

The board agreed that Lezli should post new draft chapters to replace Shoreline and Intertidal on the Town web site.  She will give the board the week, until Friday afternoon,  to review for any additional comments or changes, and then forward to the assistant TA.

The board discussed creating a “Wish List” of properties that are coastal and could be desirable for Town acquisitions to supplement Town Landings and “Ways to the Water”. 

Doug felt this could contribute to the goal of having a coastal access or neighborhood launch site available to nearly every Wellfleet citizen within a bout ten minutes walking time from home. 

 Lezli noted that Drummer’s Cove particularly needed a local access.  She agreed to add a slot into the chapters for such a recommendation, and review the recently updated Assessors series to rough out a “Wish List” based on large, unbuilt private parcels with coastal advantages.  It would take the interest of other committees, perhaps the Coastal / Pond Access committee, Open Space, etc to pursue researching ownerships and considering pursuit of “Wish List” properties.  

The Chair noted that on Harbor Conference questionnaires, response was evenly divided between allowing property owners to continue protecting their structures with coastal engineered revetments, or getting rid of them.  Lezli thought the recommendations about seawalls, revetments, and “soft’ solutions, or phasing out protection, would be in John’s ‘Natural Resources’ chapter, as he seemed well informed on the sediment transport issues and favoring innovative designs that mimic a natural dune system’s sediment supply.  She offered to include language on revetments in the Intertidal chapter, if John does not address it in Natural Resources.  

Abby noted that there are several applications before the Conservation Commission to build and rebuild revetments along Indian Neck; “soft” solutions previously employed in the area have been destroyed by ice.  Doug considered that the Indian Neck and Lieutenant’s Island shores are becoming more vulnerable with Jeremy’s Point waning and Billingsgate shoal no longer offering much attenuation of wave energy.  Had the Town ever considered dumping one big rip-rap pile off-shore to protect these shores rather than the individual solutions, which cause so much scouring and vertical beach loss by the displacement of energy and loss of sediment supply?  (There were interesting recommendations for the resurrection of a Billingsgate community to meet affordable housing needs …)

Glenn felt that with the influence of global warming, the erosion losses would accelerate, creating more demand by owners to install protection.  He felt that the town could phase out allowing revetments as the back shore also erodes, quite significantly at Newcomb Hollow this winter.  People will have to buy into their properties understanding that the shoreline is dynamic.  Bill commented that once some revetments along a stretch of shore are allowed, it is hard to deny the next applicant from the same protection.  He suggested permitting with a “sunset” clause – owners should know as they install that they will not get to replace them.  Doug felt that while recommendations against revetments were likely to be challenged, the Town should be a leader on its environmental policies.  

Lezli felt there were other benefits to the Town, such as reduced impact to infrastructure, such as the Lieutenant’s Island bridge; many citizens’ feel that the compromised structure has been burdened by heavy trucks hauling out stone for revetment construction.

Doug commented on keeping with the 95 HMP Plan to acquire all shoreline access properties that become available under tax takings, for increased public access.  Bill agreed that the goal of additional shoreline accesses to be within walking distance for most citizen, and neighborhood launch sites, would add to the attractiveness of Wellfleet for vacationers and citizens alike. 

Glenn reported sightings of river otter near Williams Pond.

The Next meeting scheduled will be March 14, 2005:  Water Quality and Natural Resource Chapters (presented by John).

The board convened by unanimous vote at 8:35 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell

